
Memorandum 
City of Lawrence  
Public Works 
 
TO: David L. Corliss, Cynthia Wagner, Diane Stoddard, Jonathan Douglass, 

Roger Zalneraitis  
FROM: Chuck Soules 
CC: Aviation Advisory Board 
Date: July 7, 2010 
RE: KDOT Airport Improvement Program 

July 13, 2010 City Commission Agenda Item 
 
KDOT has announced a second call for aviation project grants.  With the passage of the T-
WORKS transportation bill the Aviation Program will have future funding.  The past program 
specifically was intended to maintain infrastructure (taxiways, runways, aprons).  The City did 
previously submit maintenance projects but were unsuccessful. 
 
This round of grant applications is being used as a “Pilot Program” and is also intended to 
identify projects consistent with the Kansas Aviation System Plan (KASP).  Non-traditional 
projects – not necessarily airport infrastructure – are being encouraged to be submitted.  
 
Staff has prepared two applications that do not have other funding opportunities: 
• Gravity sewer main and wet well on the airport property.  This project is currently 

close to property/easement acquisition.  Bids could be received later this fall with 
construction to begin this winter.   

      
      In late 2009 the City Commission decided to pursue the installation of a 12” water main 

and gravity line/forcemain sanitary sewer system.  Access to these utilities is a hurdle to 
locating businesses at the airport.  This application would include 50% of the cost of the 
gravity portion of the sewer system. 

City $   296,381 
State $   296,381 
Total $   592,762  

 
• 20 Unit T-Hangar.  The Aviation Advisory Board would request the submittal of an 

application to build another 20 unit t-hangar.  The current hangers have had a 100% 
occupancy rate (other than time vacant as occupants come and go).  We have a waiting list 
of 38 individuals who have expressed interest in leasing a hangar when available.  Staff 
estimates that about half (approximately 20) would be ready if units were available today.  
Staff also turns away at least two requests a month to rent a unit immediately. The Board 
has discussed this for several months.  Total estimated cost is: 

Engineering/Administration $   100,000 
Site Preparation, utilities and taxi lanes $   450,000 
T-hangars and construction/erection $   750,000 
Total $1,300,000 

This project is not eligible for other state/federal funding.  The request would be for $500,000 
(maximum) and the City share of $800,000.   
 
The lease rate would be structured starting around $240/month with an annual increase.  At 
this rate the hangars should be easy to fill and would pay for themselves. 



Without this additional funding staff does not believe this project would be able to pay for the 
debt at a favorable lease/rental rate.  Should the application be unsuccessful the Board may 
submit a proposal for City Commission consideration to proceed with this project.  At this time, 
however, the City would only be committing to build the project with the grant subsidy.   
 
The City will submit both applications identifying that the t-hangar project is the priority to be 
funded.  
 
Action requested: 
Authorize staff to submit an application for funding of: 

1. Airport T-Hangars in an amount of $1,300,000.  (City $800,000 / State $500,000) 
2. Airport gravity sewer main in an amount of $592,762.  (City $296,381 / State $296,381) 

 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Charles F. Soules, P.E. 
Director of Public Works 
 
CFS/je 
 
Attachment:  KDOT Letter of June 11, 2010 
 
 






